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Advertising 
The ASSG will have a stand at the forthcoming Aquaculture UK held biennially in 

Aviemore at the Macdonald Aviemore Highland Resort May 25th and 26th 2016. 
Come and find us at Stand 99. 

     Pictured above:  Ana Rodriguez, PhD student registered jointly with both Heriot 
Watt University and University of St Andrews was running a Marine Touch Tank at the 
Dunbar Science Festival on the shores of the Firth of Forth March 5-6th.  While the native 
oyster she is holding may not have been grown in the Forth as it might have been 100 
years ago, the local children may have enjoyed their first meeting with this and other 
marine species.   
Ana has been registered for her PhD studies since last November and readers can hear 

more about the work she plans in this issue which has something of a theme of native 
oysters about it.   
With information on current research plus information that may suggest what might be 

possible with new EMFF money that has become available recently is this the time when 
native oysters can really begin to make some more widespread progress towards 
recovery?   
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Aquaculture UK 25-26 May 
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Dates for your diary: 
 
 

SAGB Annual shellfish Conference 
Fishmongersô Hall, London  

May 24-25 2016 
 

Aquaculture UK 
Aviemore May 25-26 

 

European Aquaculture Society meeting 
ñFood for Thoughtò 
20-23 September 2016 

Edinburgh 
 

ASSG Annual Conference 
Corran Halls, Oban  
6-7 October 2016 

 

International Conference on Shellfish Restoration  
Charleston, South Carolina, USA 

16-19 November 2016 

Contact details  
 

Editor of The Grower  Janet H Brown, 
2 Annfield Grove, Stirling, FK8 2BN 
jan.brown@dsl.pipex.com 
 

CEO  Nick Lake, Mendosa, Court Hill Road, 
Rosemarkie, Black Isle, Ross-shire, IV10 8UE 
NickLake@Assg.Org.uk  

 
Treasurer 
Stephen Cameron, stephenc@scottishshellfish.co.uk 
 
 

Other members of management committee;- 
David Attwood   david.attwood@lochfyne.com 
Nick Turnbull   nick.iomo@btinternet.com 
Tristan Hugh-Jones   tristan@oysters.co.uk 
Michael Tait            michael@shetland-mussels.com 

 The Billion Oyster project, featured here in The 
Grower in the December 2014 issue has appeared twice 
on the BBC News,  First it appeared on the 6pm News 
just before Christmas but has recently featured as the 
main topic in the most recent ñCosting the Earthò on 
March 9th 2016.  It can be downloaded as a Podcast and 
is available at www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/b072jlgs 
Pete Malinowski stars but it is all focussed on the 

aim of clearing up the waterways of New York but has 
the unfortunate introduction from the BBC presenter 
who says the programme is ñAll about the Crustacea, the 
humble oysterò.  Of course he meant the 
Mollusca.  Pete says the New Yorkers used to 
eat 600 oysters per year and that a billion oysters 
back in the Harbour is really not ambitious in 
terms of previous numbers of oysters living in 

the harbour.  Worth a listenΦ 
(Photos of New York courtesy D. McLeod) 

Media interest in oysters 

mailto:NickLake@Assg.Org.uk
mailto:stephenc@scottishshellfish.co.uk
mailto:david.attwood@lochfyne.com
mailto:nick.iomo@btinternet.com
http://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/b072jlgs
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CEOôs Column 
Nickôs Notes 

Spring has Sprung! 
 
Well it has at least for those of you on the West 

Coast and the Isles (we have a typical East Coast blanket 
of fog!). With Easter being early this year hopefully the 
sunshine will boost the desire of the populous to get out 
into the fresh air and sharpen their appetite to eat even 
more Scottish shellfish! It is early in the year and the 
harbinger of spring that we have yet to see is any 
significant natural phytoplankton blooms and the less 
welcome biotoxin events. Hopefully this continues to be 
the case for some while. The Food Standards Scotland 
(FSS) biotoxin "Traffic Light" system has delivered our 
sector a good method of ensuring the safety of the 
products placed on the market and I will mention later 
the potential for further research to support this. 

 

EMFF Programme Operational 
 
Possibly the launch in January of the Scottish 

programme of the European Maritime and Fisheries 
Fund (EMFF) was ideal timing to enable producers to 
use the long winter evenings to pull together thoughts 
and business plans. The first round of funding decisions 
is now in train and I am aware of several growers who 
have submitted applications to help develop their 
businesses. For those of you considering the possibilities 
full details are on the Marine Scotland website under 
Marine and Fisheries Grants and each element of the 
scheme has full guidance notes. Given that this scheme 
runs until 2020 (EU referendum permitting?) there will 
be continuing opportunities to seek support. 
I also made mention in the last Grower that the 

Community led Local Development aspects of EMFF 
are being delivered through primarily Local Government 
facilitated FLAGs (Fisheries Local Action Groups). 
Shetland, Orkney, Western Isles, Highland/Moray, 
Argyll/ Ayrshire all have local development strategies 
where elements of such funding can be sought for the 
wider benefit of our sector. With budgets often around 
Ã1M per area there is scope for infrastructure investment 
so please make your views known within your areas to 
ensure that these funds are appropriately targeted. 

 

Shellfish Waters Protected Areas 
 
Many will be aware of the efforts the ASSG has 

made in the past to ensure marine water quality 
standards were established and maintained to assist the 
development opportunities for our sector. I have 
mentioned before that the repeal of the former Shellfish 
Growing Waters Directive (EU79/923) in 2013 and 
subsuming the provisions within the Water Framework 
Directive risked standards being less targeted to our 
sector's needs. Management of the natural water 
environment is now viewed holistically in terms of river 

Dr Nick Lake, CEO of the Association of Scottish 
Shellfish Growers (ASSG)  

basin management with catchment areas extending into 
the marine environment out to 3nm within Scotland. The 
Scottish Environmental Protection Agency (SEPA) is 
responsible for standards being met and they have 
recently published the 2nd River Basement Management 
Plan (RBMP) for Scotland identifying actions to be 
progressed. 
In our own context of Shellfish Harvesting Waters 

requiring to be classified as 'A' (allowing direct 
placement of shellfish onto the market) we obviously 
have a keen interest in ensuring that all potential sources 
of pollution in the Scottish marine environment are 
adequately addressed. Shellfish growers have a long 
history of being the guardians and monitors of the 
natural marine environment - actions to ban the use of 
TBT anti-fouling on boats being a classic example. 
Scottish Government has currently designated 

through legislation 84 Shellfish Waters Protected Areas 
(SWPAs) (with Loch Ryan hopefully to be the 85th 
under the recently approved Solway and Tweed RBMP). 
However, currently 47 of these areas are considered by 
SEPA to be "degraded". In a Scottish shellfish context 
one of the key issues we are faced with is rural diffuse 
pollution from a range of both farming and 
anthropogenic sources. The 2nd RBMP contains SEPAs 
proposals to redress this balance and see all SWPAs 
maintained at the agreed standard. Elsewhere in this 
issue of the Grower you will see the first in a series of 
articles by SEPA outlining the issues and the approach it 
intends to take to resolve the occurrence of degraded 
waters in Scotland. 

 

Industry Involvement 
 
While clearly the shellfish industry has suffered 

through the "polluter pays" principle not being 
rigorously enforced in the past there is now a good 
opportunity for us to support the activities of SEPA in 
seeking to resolve water quality issues. Identifying 
sources of rural diffuse pollution is obviously a complex 
matter given the range of potential inputs to any loch 
system. The system of Sanitary Surveys used by FSS in 
the Classification of Shellfish Harvesting Waters and 
identification of water quality sampling points provides 
a good starting point for SEPA to identify hotspots and 
potentially the source of the input. However, local 
knowledge will be key in gaining a better perspective of 
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CEOôs Column cont. 

marine environment and who are very well placed in 
their daily work routines to note changes in the fauna 
and flora. In this case SNH have been unable to locate 
any presence of the species but will always welcome 
any potential sightings of INNS. In conjunction with 
Marine Scotland Fish Health Inspectorate registered 
farm businesses in the area of the suspected sighting 
will be issued with further guidance regarding any 
potential future occurrence and actions to take. 
It is obviously extremely important that if an INNS 

is found within an area that remedial action to remove 
or control it is taken as soon as possible minimising the 
likely risk of any spread. Hopefully with the onset of 
summer and warmer waters there will be no such 
unusual sightings in our lochs. It is worth noting that the 
ASSG website has full details of potential INNS and the 
requirement for biosecurity planning as we have been 
engaged with the UK Marine Pathways initiative which 
brings together all such information. We are continuing 
to discuss with the Scottish agencies the potential to 
compile the UK Marine Pathways information on the 
basis of species and conditions of direct relevance to 
Scotland. Please check our website for any updates on 
this recent incident and possible occurrence of INNS. 

 

Shellfish Research Network? 
 
The Scottish shellfish industry has historically been 

engaged at various times either collectively or through 
individual businesses with research projects with aims 
to support or inform the development of the cultivation 
sector. The Scottish aquaculture industry through the 
Ministerial Working Group has established a science 
and research strategy and this serves to guide where our 
sectors key interests lie. We are now in a position to 
have developed our production techniques through 
viable businesses but have an increasing demand for 
scientific support in areas such as microbiology of water 
quality including viral contamination, food quality 
standards, biotoxin testing, environmental impact and 
carrying capacity, stock genetics, and even potential 
new or introduced shellfish species and diseases etc. 
Many of these issues are strategic in nature and unlikely 
to be tackled by individual businesses as there impacts 
and benefits are applicable to all.  
Some of these issues have been targeted through the 

relatively recently formed Scottish Aquaculture 
Innovation Centre (SAIC) which has one research 
strand which is specifically linked to shellfish. The 
work in Shetland on a mussel seed pilot hatchery has 
been partly funded through engagement with the SAIC 
(and will be reported in a future issue of the Grower) 
and the ASSG continues to be part of the SAIC 
consortium. However, in terms of UK funding of 
science the BBSRC and NERC are the two main 
Funding Councils to which university researchers 
working in the marine sector seek funding for projects. 
In recent years there has been a drive to ensure that 

likely sources of pollution ranging from outdated or 
inefficient waste water treatment facilities (including 
individual domestic sources) to agricultural land use 
practices and even the incidence of visiting boats which 
may discharge waste water?   
Consequently the ASSG have welcomed this 

proposed work plan set out by SEPA under the 2nd 
RBMP and would ask that all members actively engage 
with supplying any relevant information which can assist 
in identifying sources of pollution in their working 
localities. One issue which we still have reservations on 
are the intended timescales which SEPA have laid out to 
tackle these issues. To 2021 will be the period of seeking 
to identify sources and begin to implement measures to 
resolve the issues, with 2027 being the target for all 
major sources of rural diffuse pollution being addressed 
in these degraded SWPA areas! 
This timescale neatly fits in with my intended 

retirement date (provided that the state pension does not 
disappear further over the horizon with successive 
budget statements!!). However, there are many cases 
where water quality caused by pollution is directly 
impacting the economic viability of individual 
businesses and I (and I am sure others) would expect 
major improvements to be made as soon as possible and 
definitely within a far tighter timeframe. Again this is an 
area where local knowledge should be able to help 
identify pollution sources more rapidly and we would 
therefore be pushing for effective redress over a shorter 
timescale. 
We will be progressing this issue through the Scottish 

Government Ministerial Group for Sustainable 
Aquaculture Shellfish Working Group (SWG) (involving 
Marine Scotland, SEPA, Scottish Water and the Scottish 
Government Environment Department) and also with the 
individual parties as appropriate. The first task is for the 
initial tranche of priority areas for investigation to be 
identified and SEPA will be seeking industry advice to 
identify these. 
If members have any suggestions as to where these 

initial priority areas should be please contact either 
myself or Ruth Henderson in Shetland (Ruth also chairs 
the SWG). Importantly for the reasons given above any 
support which individual growers are able to provide in 
identifying likely pollution sources will be welcomed. 
I will keep you advised of progress with this through 

our Management Committee Minutes which are 
circulated to all current members and SEPA will be 
providing regular updates within the Grower (watch this 
space!). 

 

Now You See It - Now You Don't? 
 
The issue of Invasive Non Native Species (INNS) has 

come to the fore again with a suspected sighting of the 
Carpet Sea Squirt in a Scottish loch. This was reported 
by an ASSG member and has been subject of 
investigation by SNH. Again thanks go out to members 
who are prepared to monitor and act as guardians of our 
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CEOôs Column cont. 

 

academic research has at least in part a link to the needs 
of industry. 
The above research councils have announced their 

intention to form up to two networks within the UK in 
partnership with industry and government agencies in 
order to ensure relevant needs are addressed. Uniquely 
these networks will be fully funded to ensure that 
industry can be compensated for the time involved in 
identifying and guiding research programmes. Within 
Scotland the FSS are keen to further develop the traffic 
light system for marine biotoxin testing and gaining a 
better understanding of the role of biotoxins in the 
marine environment and specifically in terms of food 
safety. Such work appears highly suited to be taken 
forward under such a research network approach. The 
ASSG has been invited to make a case for the Scottish 
shellfish industry being represented within a specific 
research network. With budget constraints within all UK 
public sector organisations increasing this appears to be 
a good opportunity to prioritise the research which our 
sector needs in order to continue to allow development 
and expansion. I will update on the progress with this 
initiative in the coming months and would welcome any 
comments from members with regard to possible 
strategic research priorities which are considered 
important?   

 

UK Aquaculture 2016 
 
Just a quick reminder that the above is scheduled for 

Aviemore 25th/26th May. The ASSG have always been 
fortunate in being offered a complimentary stand by the 
organisers and we will again be present. This is a good 
opportunity to catch up with fellow growers and also to 
drop in for a chat. While our sector has not been a key 
target for sales of feeds or medicines in comparison to 
our salmon and trout colleagues (as we don't use any!) it 
is surprising how many support companies are now 
producing equipment or supplies for the shellfish 
production sector. Worth a look around the trade stands 
to see what could be new and shiny and look good on 
the farm site! 

 
Hope to see you in Aviemore if not before. 
 
All the best          
 
Nick 


